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SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON PARKS
MEETING MINUTES
Thursday, January 25, 2018
City Council Chamber
11:00 A.M.
In Attendance:  Council Members Scott Wilson (Chair), Bill Gulliford, Lori Boyer, John R. Crescimbeni, Danny Becton; Council Members Doyle Carter and Tommy Hazouri were excused; Deputy General Counsel Peggy Sidman; Heather Reber, Council Auditor’s Office; Jordan Elsbury, Mayor’s Office; Legislative Assistant Staci Lopez; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division; (see sign-in sheet attached for additional attendees).
The Chair, Council Member Scott Wilson, called the meeting to order at 11:01 A.M. and asked those in attendance to identify themselves for the record.

The Chair announced that there would be a presentation by Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department Director Daryl Joseph on Countywide Park Maintenance.  An additional presentation on Park Partnerships and Maintenance would be made by Council Member Lori N. Boyer.

In his PowerPoint presentation, Mr. Joseph cited an array of statistics in describing the magnitude of the responsibilities for the maintenance of the City’s parks, facilities and public spaces.  The City has 405 parks.  The Parks Department manages a total number of 36,811 acres.  There are 207 acres of Bermuda turf mowed, 103 football/soccer fields, 248 baseball/softball fields, 195 playgrounds, 209 miles  of walking trails, 183 tennis courts, 96 basketball courts, 290 picnic shelters/pavilions, 57 community centers, 25 boat ramps and 35 swimming pools. (See attached PowerPoint document for full presentation).
Parks maintenance staff consists of 137 staff positions and 114 maintenance team members.

Mr. Joseph explained a system of maintenance modes that the Department uses that measures the most intensive level of maintenance due to parks’ high use and demand, the appropriate level of maintenance for moderate use and demand and the appropriate level of maintenance for low use.
Mr. Joseph next explained the Parks Department’s  Maintenance Districts.  There are five (5) districts.  All of the City’s parks and recreational facilities are grouped into the Maintenance Districts.  All of the parks in the respective districts are in proximity to each other enabling maintenance crews to go from one to another park or recreational facility.
After explaining the Parks Department’s maintenance staff, maintenance modes and maintenance districts, Mr. Joseph noted how the department and City derive considerable benefits from the assistance rendered by park partnerships.  Those partnerships include numerous athletic associations.  There are 32 athletic associations at 45 parks.  These individuals assist with the maintenance of park facilities by undertaking such initiatives as grooming the infields of baseball fields, turf maintenance, cleaning restrooms and fertilizing programs.  Tree stewards provide regular tree trimming at parks.  
Council Member Boyer questioned Director Joseph on the management of maintenance staff and crews for the five Maintenance Districts.  Specifically, she inquired about the process of assessing needed repair work and the timeframe used in determining when the repair work would actually be done.  

Council Member Crescimbeni commented on the sheer size of the total acreage under the Park’s Department’s purview; he cited the figure of 57 square miles.  Mr. Joseph explained that the acreage included preservation areas such as the Betz Tiger Point Preserve.  Mr. Crescimbeni also inquired whether the tree stewards had any guidelines, citing the adage about the danger of giving an individual a chainsaw.  Mr. Joseph explained that many of the tree stewards have had some experience.  If the department determines that professional services are required, the Parks Department works with the Public Works Department and their contractors.
Council Member Bill Gulliford noted that the City still has a fair amount of park land that is underdeveloped.  Could the City conceivably use this park land or have plans to utilize it in the future?
Council Member Danny Becton asked Director Joseph if the Parks Department had a classification system for needed repair work.  For instance, can something be designated as an emergency and in need for next day resolution?  Mr. Joseph indicated that the department did not currently have a classification system per se though there are assessments.  As an example, he explained that graffiti is designated a safety issue requiring immediate attention.  On the other hand, a fence needing a paint job would be further down any priority list.

A discussion on maintenance work and process ensued.
The next presentation was by Council Member Lori Boyer and had two components.  The first segment was on Park Partnership Maintenance.   She credited her intern, Brett Nolan, for having done the research for the presentation.
Ms. Boyer explained the role of private citizen groups that can work in tandem with the Parks Department on numerous tasks and initiatives.  She cited four different citizen group partnership programs and referenced the Ordinance Code section where provisions for the programs are found (see attached document for details):  Friends of the Park Program (FOP), Ordinance Code, Chapter 664, Part 3; Parks Partnership Program, Ordinance Code, Chapter 664, Part 2; Athletic Association, Ordinance Number 2014-0459; Host Camper Program, Ordinance Code, Chapter 664, Part 6.
A spreadsheet indicated who could participate in the partnership programs, a description of the program, provision for maintenance, if the City Council had any involvement with the program, if the program was limited to a specific park, provision for capital improvements, how a program is recognized at a park facility, who permits events, who controls the park calendar, what does sponsor organization control and is the program currently in use.  
The Friends of the Park Program was formerly known as the “Adopt-a-Park” program.

Council Member Boyer explained that there appears to be a conflict in the Ordinance Code provision (Chapter 664, Part 3) for the Friends of the Park Program.  Ms. Boyer noted that if you read the provisions in the Ordinance Code, it stipulates that participants in the Friends of the Park Program must be a not-for-profit.  She felt that this presents a problem.  There are four for-profit businesses in her Council District who are willing to adopt a portion of the Riverwalk and make improvements.  The language currently in the Ordinance Code would bar their involvement with the Friends of the Park Program.  Ms. Boyer indicated that she would work with Deputy General Counsel Peggy Sidman to craft legislation that would clarify the language to resolve the issue.

Council Member Crescimbeni wondered if the Jacksonville Sheriff’s Office had any officers housed in any of the parks.  Director Joseph explained that the Parks Department has agreements with JSO for officers that are housed in City parks.

In the portion of her presentation Jacksonville Parks: Maintenance Recommendations, Council Member Boyer explained three plans and sets of recommendations that had been devised in the past:  (See attached document): Master Recreation Improvement Plan (MRIP), 2003; Parks Task Force Report (PTFR), 2005; 2030 Comprehensive  Plan: Recreation and Open Space Element (CP), 2013.  She noted that in Key Finding 1.2: Maintain and improve existing facilities (in the MRIP, 2003), the recommendation reads: Develop a strategy for improving parks rated fair and poor. Rating system coming from the City’s Comprehensive Plan: Excellent, Good, Fair and Poor.   She noted that without a tracking system, we do not know if schools that were rated poor had improved.  Ms. Boyer requested that the Parks Department come back to the next Special Committee on Parks meeting and report on how the parks are now rated per the Comprehensive Plan’s requirement that the ratings be reviewed every five years and that schools rated poor were advanced to the rating of fair. If the Parks Department does not have the capacity to undertake the ratings review, she suggested we should consider hiring an outside consultant to do a comprehensive rating.
In 2003, the City contracted with HDR to do a Master Park Improvement Plan.  The Master Park Improvement Plan (MPIP) went out and assessed all of the parks in the City and rated parks as excellent, fair or poor.  Criteria were used in determining what makes a park excellent, fair or poor.  It also looked at the Comprehensive Plan that stipulated the number of tennis courts, basketball courts and other facilities that should be in population areas.  An objective of the 2030 Comprehensive Plan: Recreation and Open Space Element (adopted in 2013) stipulated that the Parks & Recreation Department shall rate all of its parks every five years and that all parks receiving the lowest rating will be improved by the Parks & Recreation Department to at least the next highest rating level within five years of the last rating. 
Council Member Boyer requested that the Council Research Division furnish the Committee with amount that the City appropriated for contracting HDR for consultant work on assessing the City’s parks.

Currently, we do not have that information on the parks’ ratings.  There does not appear to be a tracking system in place.   To that end, Ms. Boyer requested that Parks & Recreation come back to the next Special Committee on Parks meeting and report on how the parks are now rated and the current status of facilities.  Mr. Joseph indicated that at the next meeting of the Committee, he would furnish the Committee with the information that Ms. Boyer had requested on parks that were rated in 2003.  He said he would return with information on JSO officers in the parks that Council Member Crescimbeni had requested as well.  The Chair, Council Member Wilson, asked Mr. Joseph if he could also provide information on what is required of the JSO officers assigned to parks.  He indicated that he had received numerous telephone calls from constituents complaining about vandalism in parks during the evening hours.
Council Member Boyer cited a 2003 list of parks that were rated poor.

In Public Comments, Joanne Connell, whose 501 (c) 3 firm manages the Equestrian Center since 2014, explained what the management of the Equestrian Center entails.
John Nooney remarked on Director Daryl Johnson’s presentation on park maintenance.  He specifically mentioned waterfront projects and waterfront access.  Mr. Nooney commented on Myrtle Avenue Park and McCoy’s Creek.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 12:19 P.M.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Division (904) 630-1729

February 9, 2018

Posted: 4:00 P.M.

